	



Minutes of Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee
Meeting Date:

Thursday, 10 June 2004 starting at 7.15pm

Present:


C Law (Chairman)

Councillors:


Parish Representatives

P Young


Balderstone

M Birch


Chatburn

R Skeczen


Clayton-le-Dale

A Schofield


Clayton-le-Dale

R Hargreaves


Clitheroe 

D Hicks


Longridge

F Priest



Longridge 

A Dale



Mellor

N C Walsh


Mellor

P Boardman


Ramsgreave

S Sturrock


Read & Chatburn

A Mashiter


Read

C Hooper


Rimington & Middop

D King



Rimington & Middop

J Moorhouse


Simonstone

I R Hirst


Simonstone

T Makinson


West Bradford

F Bowker


Whalley

P Elms



Wiswell & Barrow

In attendance: Chief Executive, Chief Planning Officer, Engineering Manager and Policy Development Officer.

Also in attendance: Councillor K Butler and J B Hill, Inspector Bob Ford and Jan Styan LCC.

108
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED:
That Councillor C Law, Read Parish Council, be elected as Chairman of this Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

109
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED: 
That Councillor M Robinson be elected as Vice Chairman of this Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

110
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Borough Councillors D Bailey, J S Sutcliffe, M Fielding and from the following Parish Representatives:

D Harrison


Aighton Bailey & Chaigley

B H Dowles 


Bolton-by-Bowland 

Chris Wood


Bashall Eaves & Mitton

F Hartley


Hothersall

F Goss



Sabden

K Lovack


Salesbury

P Boyse


Salesbury

J Lawson


Slaidburn & Easington

J Farraday


Thornley-with-Wheatley 

P Chadwick


Wilpshire



111
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 25 March 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

112
MATTERS ARISING

Minute 856 – Decriminalised parking enforcement

The Engineering Manager reported that, due to delays with the Department of Transport issuing the relevant orders, this Council would not take over parking enforcement until 5 September 2004.

113
RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP OPEN BOARD MEETING

The Chief Planning Officer reminded the meeting that this open meeting would take place on 12 July 2004 starting at 7.00pm in the Ribble Valley Town Hall.  Between 4.00pm and 7.00pm a display would be available in the Council Chamber on the Community Strategy.  Everyone was welcome to attend to get involved in the preparation of the Strategy.

114
SPEEDING IN VILLAGES

Inspector Bob Ford reported on the outcome of recent speed monitoring in villages which had highlighted two hot spot villages at Sabden and Mellor.  Roadside cameras would now be installed and enforcement commenced to persuade motorists to reduce their speed in these two villages.

In addition the police had purchased and had loaned an interactive sign to help persuade motorists to reduce their speed.  These two signs would be used in other problem villages which had been highlighted as part of the speeding monitoring and 20 sites had already been highlighted.

Members then asked questions about villages where there was no speed limit, siting of cameras, the new regime for fixed penalty notices for speeding, the formula for deciding on hot spots and the need to address the engineering aspects of speeding.

RESOLVED:
That Inspector Ford be thanked for his informative report.

115
FINAL RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE BOUNDARY COMMITTEE 

The Chief Executive reported on the final recommendations of the Boundary Committee for unitary structure in Local Government in the North West region.  The Committee were recommending two options for Lancashire. One option involves a unitary county Council and the other option involves two unitary authorities for East Lancashire; one based on Burnley, Pendle Rossendale and Ribble Valley and the other based on Blackburn with Darwen and Hyndburn.

The Chief Executive reported that this matter had been discussed by Policy and Finance Committee on 8 June 2004 and that they had resolved to write to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM) urging the retention of Ribble Valley Borough Council as a complete unit based on existing boundaries.  

Councillors from Wilpshire and Mellor wards again raised concerns about the threat to the five south east wards from being taken over by Blackburn with Darwen as part of this review process.

The Chief Executive also read out a letter from Kath Lovack of Salesbury Parish Council urging the Committee to support them by writing to the ODPM highlighting this issue and supporting the retention of Ribble Valley Borough Council as a complete unit.

Member discussed this matter and felt, on balance, that this Committee should support the views of Policy and Finance Committee rather than highlighting the concerns of the five wards in question.  It was also felt that any parishes within those five wards who felt vulnerable should, themselves, write to the ODPM expressing those fears. 

RESOLVED:
That the Chief Executive write to the ODPM urging the retention of Ribble Valley Borough Council as a complete unit based on existing boundaries in any reorganisation.

116
STREET SCENE SERVICE PLAN

The Engineering Manager presented the Street Scene Service Plan with had been approved by Community Committee on 9 March 2004.  He informed Members that previously work undertaken by the Engineering Section had been in accordance with the approved Engineering Service Plan.  Following the identification of street scene/public open space as a theme for comprehensive performance assessment and the amalgamation of engineering services, refuse collection, general works and vehicle maintenance into one business unit, it had become evident that it had become appropriate to bring together a number of previously preferred service plans into one with a focus on street scene services.  However, as the work of the new business unit went beyond street scene services some other areas of work had also been included within the plan.

Members then expressed their concern about the amount of vandalism which was currently occurring, particularly in Clitheroe.  The Engineering Manager and Inspector Ford gave their comments on this.  Other issues discussed were social role lighting and the problem of refuse sacks being left out some days before their collection day.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted and that any comments that Town and Parish Councils might have on the Service Plan be forwarded to the Engineering Manager.

117
A CYCLING STRATEGY FOR RIBBLE VALLEY 

The Engineering Manager reported on the Council’s intention to develop a Cycling Strategy for the Ribble Valley.  He reminded Members that at present all cycling initiatives undertaken in the Borough were carried out by the Lancashire County Council other than a small number that were tourism related.  

In January this year, Community Committee had considered a report which had as its recommendation that the Borough Council should develop its own cycling strategy and that it should become a priority of the Council.  

He reported that the Council were attempting to fill a vacant post in the Engineering Section of the Commercial Services Department in order to progress the development of the Council’s own Cycling Strategy.  Input into the Strategy by Parish and Town Councils would be welcomed and any views that were presently held by Members at this stage would be greatly appreciated.  Members also suggested the use of cycle paths and cycle routes throughout the area.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted and that any suggestions to what might be included in a future cycling strategy be forwarded to the Engineering Manager.

118
THREE STREAM REFUSE COLLECTION IN RIBBLE VALLEY 

The Engineering Manager submitted a report requesting Committee’s observations on future proposals for the introduction of a three stream refuse collection service for recycling and composting in the Ribble Valley.  He reminded Members that the Council were already collecting garden waste alongside the normal household waste.  The introduction of the third stream would include dry recyclables such as paper, textiles, cans and glass.  This would probably be collected on alternate weeks to the collection of garden waste.  It was anticipated that even with changes to the method of collection, the Council may need an increase in resources, ie additional collectors and/or additional collection rounds.

Members questioned the move to “wheelie bins” and raised the issue of fortnightly rather than weekly collections.  Both the Engineering Manager and Chief Executive underlined the fact that there were no proposals to change from the current weekly collection of domestic household waste.  The issue about householders leaving out black and green sacks was again raised by Members.  

The issue of extending the green bag scheme and composting was also discussed.  The Engineering Manager stressed the problems with changing rounds and the sheer volumes of waste now being removed by refuse collectors.  Another issue for consideration in the near future was the closure of Henthorn Tip and whether it would be replaced by a waste transfer station located at Salthill Depot or whether waste would be taken to the Whinney Hill Site in Accrington.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Engineering Manager be noted and the views of the Town and Parish Councils on this important issue would be welcomed.

119
MOBILE ‘PHONE MASTS/BASE STATIONS

Committee received the reports from Councillor Alan Schofield, Clayton-le-Dale Parish Council, on the question of mobile ‘phone masts/base stations.  He commented that Clayton-le-Dale Parish Council and possibly others were very concerned that planning applications for new base stations, increasing the height of them and/or adding more antennae should receive more public consultation on the specific views on local communities.  Issues which should be considered, were as follows:

· Location in relation to exposure of residential properties to the various levels of radiation waves.

· Location in relation to common stations for more than one company.

· Referral to health authorities.

· Latest and authoritative scientific research findings - national and relative to specific locations/examples.

He drew Committee’s attention to the Stewart Report by an independent expert group on mobile ‘phones which had advocated a precautionary approach to this matter.  He also referred to more recent parliamentary debates on mobile ‘phone masts and gave a detailed summary of these.  In conclusion, he felt that the Borough Council should review the permissions or consents currently applying to existing base stations with regard to latest guidelines, updated evidence and actual readings and where not compliant, pursue enforcement and/or removal.  He also felt that for new applications the Council should operate a particularly rigorous procedure to involve the wide catchment of people potentially affected to actively seek their views on the proposal and latest research/evidence provided by the authorities and finally consideration should be given to budgetary provision for compensation claims for potential loss in value of property affected by permissions and consents given by the Borough Council.

The Chief Planning Officer felt that action should be taken at a national rather than a local level.  He considered that many of the points raised by Councillor Schofield were health related and these had been addressed by the International Commission on Non-Ionising Radiation guidelines.  Compliance with these guidelines was held to be adequate in addressing health concerns.  Ribble Valley Borough Council could not divert from the national position in this respect.  He stated the planning team did not have the knowledge or equipment necessary to measure ongoing compliance with ICNIRP guidelines but promised to discuss this matter with his colleagues in the Environment Health Department.  If we were able to investigate compliance and found the claims of the applicant were unsupported the necessary action would need to be considered at that point.  He also informed Committee that John Macholc was trying to convene a seminar on telecomm masts.  It would be appropriate for Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee to have representation at that seminar.  

A Councillor also questioned the whole issue of compensation which he felt could be very significant, and was not in any case appropriate.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

120
CONCURRENT FUNCTIONS

The Policy Development Officer reported that the working group had met twice and had formulated a list of concurrent functions double taxation issues which it felt could be dealt with in a different way.  It has also looked at areas of best practice across the country and had costed out what it would cost the Ribble Valley Borough Council for them to take over the Parish Council responsibility and funding on items such as:

· play areas;

· grass cutting;

· maintenance of equipment;

· safety inspection of equipment; and

· insurance.

The representatives from Longridge were still unhappy with the whole debate and asked for a definitive definition of a concurrent function to be given.  There was some dispute about what was and what was not a concurrent function.  

The Chief Executive pointed out that this matter should be referred to the Policy and Finance Committee at their next meeting.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
this Committee recommends to Policy and Finance Committee that the Borough Council should be asked to pay for the following items in relation to Parish Council expenditure:  play areas, grass cutting, maintenance of equipment, safety inspection of equipment and insurance;

2.
other areas such as maintenance of cemeteries and burial grounds be dealt with separately at a future meeting; and

3.
the funding of capital items should also be investigated at a future meeting.

121
STREET LIGHTING SCHEMES – COMMUNITY CONCERN SITES

The Engineering Manager reported that the County Council annually invites applications for lighting schemes, which are funded from their Local Transport Plan allocation.  Lighting schemes are for areas described as “Community Concern Sites” and are to be submitted to the County Council through the district’s Community Safety Partnership.  The Property Crime Sub Group of the Community Safety Partnership would decide which schemes would be recommended for approval and subsequent submission to the County Council.

He stated that Town and Parish Councils and Parish Meetings were being asked for their views for relevant sites.

Sites of Community Concern can broadly be described as locations whereby the provision of street lighting can play a part in crime reduction, bringing down criminal activity and people’s fear of crime.

Each scheme must include evidence that the scheme would give a noticeable return in terms of reducing crime and/or fear of crime.  Recent crime figures and/or concerns regarding fear of crime should be given in support of each scheme.  No scheme has been submitted for this year due to the amount of work involved in preparing any proposed scheme.

He proposed to make an early start for next year and with the help and enthusiasm of Town and Parish Councils, put together as many quality and well researched bids as we can.

The Engineering Manager stated that he would be writing to all Parish Councils explaining how to decide what fits the relevant criteria for a successful bid and how to present it to us for consideration by the Property Crime Sub Group of the Community Safety Partnership.  He urged all Town and Parish Councils to assist with this matter.

RESOLVED:
That the matter be noted.

122
COUNTRYSIDE AGENCY PARISH PLANS

The Chief Planning Officer gave an update report on the Countryside Agency’s Parish Plans.

Several villages in the Borough had undergone village appraisals through various funding streams.  One of those streams was the Countryside Agency’s Vital Villages Scheme.

The Countryside Agency had funded parish plans around the country.  However, since 1 April 2004 the Agency had closed its funding of new grants under its vital villages programme for parish plans, community service grants and transport plans.  However, a new scheme to fund community based projects had recently been promoted by the Royal Society for Nature Conservation.  This organisation would fund some of the projects that communities identify in their Parish Plan Action Plans through the Biffaward which offered four main grants:

· Small grants of £500 - £5000 for community improvements.

· Wildlife and habitat conservation and creation.

· Improving opportunities for informal education and lifelong learning.

· Access to sport, culture or recreation.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

123
HASKIN’S REVIEW OF RURAL DELIVERY ARRANGEMENTS

The Chief Planning Officer presented a report which had been presented to the Policy and Finance Committee informing them of recommendations made by Lord Haskins in his recent review of the arrangements for delivering the Government’s Rural Policies in England.  The key recommendations in this report are as follows:

· Improving the accountability by clearly defining responsibility for delivery/policy.

· Bringing delivery closer to the customer by devolving  delivery to regional and local organisations.

· Developing a more integrated approach to sustainable land management by rationalising agencies with overlapping agendas and creating a new agency responsible for sustainable land management.

· Improving co-ordination of delivery by enhancing the role of Regional Government Offices as co-ordinators and monitors.

· Making things better for the customer and getting greater value for money through a more integrated approach to regulation through simpler services.

Members questioned the timescale for the publication of a detailed response which had been due in Spring 2004.  The Chief Planning Officer stated that he would report back to the relevant members on Government progress.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

124
CLOSURE OF BT ‘PHONE BOXES

The Committee considered a comprehensive review from British Telecom on the provision of public payphones throughout Great Britain.  British Telecom had pointed out that the increase in mobile phone ownership had led to a complete culture change in communication, the number of calls made from BT payphones had almost halved in the last three years and revenue had dropped by 41%.  99% of UK homes now had a phone and 85% of people had a mobile phone.  

Members discussed the idea of a “Friends of British Telecomm” group being recruited to look after phone boxes and thereby prevent vandalism.  The cost of vandalism was also an important consideration.  Members also felt that there was still some concern about isolated areas where mobile phone reception was poor.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

125
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PARISH COUNCILS

(a)
Parish Clerks Forum

The Policy Development Officer reported that the Parish Clerks Forum had met the previous evening and had discussed the following items:

Accountancy package for all Parish Clerks (provided by Ribchester Parish Council).

Risk assessment advice for Parish Councils.

Internal audit.

(b)
Roadside car sales
The Clerk to Simonstone Parish Council wondered what, if anything, could be done about this increasing problem.  Inspector Ford gave his thoughts on this issue and stressed that the police would continue to monitor the situation.

126
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of this Committee would be held on Thursday, 29 July 2004 starting at 7.15pm.

The meeting closed at 9.52pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Paul Timson (414403).

BA/MN
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C J Holtom


A G Pye


E M H Ranson


M Robinson


C Ross


G H Sowter


D Taylor


C Warkman
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